



Sixtieth Meeting Scotland Committee
Equality and Human Rights Commission
held on Wednesday 2nd September 2020 via WebEx

Present:
	Lesley Sawers (Chair)	
	(LS) Scotland Commissioner

	Bernadette Monaghan 
	(BM) Member

	Clare MacGillivray
	(CM) Member

	David Crichton
	(DC) Member

	Marsali Craig
	(MC) Member

	Naomi McAuliffe
	(NM) Member

	Phil Arnold
	(PA) Member

	Rami Okasha
	(RO) Member



In attendance:
	Alastair Pringle
	(AP) Executive Director, Scotland and Corporate Delivery

	Angus Cleary – Item 7(b)
	(AC) Principal of Inquiries and Intelligence

	Cath Denholm – Items 1 to 6
	(CD) Executive Director, England and Corporate Improvement and Impact

	Erica Boardman – Items 1 to 6
	(EB) Interim Director of Communications

	John Wilkes
	(JW)	Head of Scotland

	Kenny Stewart 
	(KS) Head of Policy Scotland

	Luke Taylor – Item 7(c)
	(LT) Director of Evidence and Human Rights Monitoring, Wales and Corporate Strategy and Policy



	[bookmark: _GoBack]Lynn Welsh
	(LW) Head of Legal and Compliance Scotland

	Rebecca Hilsenrath 
	(RH) Chief Executive

	Ruth Coombs
	(RC) Head of Wales

	Ruth Latusek 
	(RL) Senior Associate Business Support Scotland

	Sarah Munro – Item 7(c)
	(SM) Senior Associate Research Scotland

	Vonnie Sandlan – Items 1 to 6; 11
	(VS) Communications and Public Affairs Manager Scotland




1. Welcome and apologies
Lesley Sawers (LS) welcomed everyone to the meeting, and thanked Ruth Coombs, Rebecca Hilsenrath, Erica Boardman and Cath Denholm for attending. No apologies received.

2. Declaration of interests
No interests were declared.

3. Minutes of previous meeting
The minutes from the meeting held on 24th June were approved as an accurate reflection. 

4. Matters arising and action points
There were no matters arising.

Alastair Pringle (AP) noted that a new Scottish Government Directorate of Equality, Inclusion and Human Rights has been established. A new Director post is being advertised.

5. Chief Executive update
Rebecca Hilsenrath (RH) gave an overview of the Board CEO report, which had been shared with Scotland Committee members.

LS noted the number of forthcoming Commission reports to be published around the same period, and enquired about the distribution plan to ensure that we get good impact on all of them. 

AP noted that Erica Boardman (EB) has developed an overarching narrative for the autumn, which defines the key milestones. AP suggested sharing this with the Committee if it goes to the Board. Action Erica Boardman

LS thanked RH for the update.

6. Commission stakeholder strategy 2020
Cath Denholm (CD) and EB gave a summary of the Commission’s stakeholder strategy paper.

Vonnie Sandlan (VS) noted the Scotland stakeholder strategy and engagement grid are currently being reviewed to ensure they take into account relevant elements of this strategy once considered by the Board. 

Committee members fully endorsed the strategic approach. 

Members highlighted the importance of including lived experience in stakeholder engagement as well as institutional stakeholders. 

Rami Okasha (RO) noted the strategy’s power / interest approach. RO enquired how the Commission will ensure the lived experience angle comes into this from people who perhaps do not have much power but do have significant interest in the Commission’s work. RO also noted how downsizing some areas of delivery has a risk of downsizing stakeholder engagement too much.

Phil Arnold (PA) added how we engage with lived experience is important – whether it is with representative organisations/groups of people with lived experience or with individuals. 

CD welcomed the support for including lived experience, and noted advisory groups may help provide this. EB confirmed colleagues are looking at how to prioritise organisations that represent lived experience within this model.

David Crichton (DC) enquired what the key messages are, and what we expect stakeholders to do with those messages.

There was some discussion around the balance to be struck between communicating corporate messages and influencing work around priority aims. 

EB noted the focus on corporate messages is deliberate as this has been identified as a gap.

RH noted sometimes stakeholders do not fully understand how we operate, our powers and our resources. This can be a blocking point in our relationships. It is important to balance this with talking about what we are looking to achieve. 

Naomi McAuliffe (NM) noted that many issues will be GB wide or have direct/indirect impact on devolved nations and so three nations need to be involved. Other issues will be more focussed on just one or two nations and will require more targeted approach. 

PA suggested taking account of broader insights, such as Europe. PA also highlighted the consideration of intersectional issues, and how we can add value across stakeholder engagement, and to not compartmentalise stakeholder groups. 

Ruth Coombs (RC) described how Wales Committee engage with stakeholders. Pre Covid meetings were held across all 22 local authorities in rotation. In the evening after the Wales Committee meeting, members engage with senior leaders and wider stakeholders. RC emphasised the importance of being in listening mode, so the relationships we are building with stakeholders are not just transactional. 

LS noted the Scotland Committee had looked at the Wales model in the past, and is perhaps something to consider in the future.
LS also noted Scottish Government’s approach to equalities thematic groups with lived experience has been proving its worth.

Marsali Craig (MC) suggested engaging with groups that represent people more widely in addition to the big national organisations. 

Bernadette Monaghan (BM) noted local authorities are focussed on renewal and recovery. Glasgow has set up a social renewal advisory board, which intends to have a strong focus on equalities across its priorities. The board will engage with a range of partners who will feed in from their stakeholders. BM highlighted the importance of the Commission’s role and relevance in social recovery. BM offered to link in with VS on potential local and national stakeholder networks. 

LS agreed that the Committee members’ networks and resources will be helpful for the implementation stage of the strategy.

CD and EB thanked Committee members for their views and comments, and left the meeting.

7. Business Plan updates on race, social care and IBF Covid-19 work
a) Health and social care work
Lynn Welsh (LW) updated the Committee on the health and social care work. In the short term, the Commission is continuing to collect information and evidence. A number of stakeholder roundtables have been held with care providers, unions, disabled people, academics, for example. We have started looking at policy influencing, speaking to regulators and care home providers. 

Areas where we might consider working include, the effect of Covid on staff particularly in residential care homes, evidence around DNRs not being served, lack of GP support in care home settings, balance between protection of life and article 8 right to life and being in contact with family members, withdrawal of services for people receiving care at home.

In the long term, we will continue to influence as far as we are able; continue with communications, and mitigation and enforcement. The Commission is also considering whether a resource on equality and rights would be useful.

LW noted the Scottish Government has announced an inquiry/review of adult social care, due to report in 2021. The review, in addition to looking at Covid, will consider what a proper care system might look like. SHRC will be at the centre of this. The Commission will also be working with Scottish Government to influence the inquiry. 

Committee members supported the health and social care work direction of travel. 

There was some discussion about rights vs risk in relation to older people in care homes and their families. RH also noted the issue about lack of contact in other sectors, such as prisons and young offenders. 

LS thanked LW, and offered the Committee’s help as required.

b) Race inquiry 
LS welcomed Angus Cleary (AC) to the meeting. AC is leading on the GB delivery of the race inquiry, and John Wilkes (JW) on the Scotland delivery.

JW explained the Board has agreed that the inquiry will be employment focussed, and it is recommended that the inquiry concentrates on those in the most precarious and/or low paid employment (Option B in the Board paper).

Stakeholder engagement on the subject of the inquiry is underway in Scotland, and in England and Wales. Feedback so far has been broadly supportive. 

JW and LS recently met with Christina McKelvie MSP, Minister for Older People and Equalities, and shared the focus on the inquiry. The Minister was supportive and shared the areas of work they are looking at in Scottish Government and issues around BME. Scottish Government officials met with EHRC after the meeting to discuss in more detail.

JW noted Scottish Government has announced the establishment of an Expert Reference Group on COVID-19 and Ethnicity. The focus of the group is broader than the focus of the Commission’s inquiry, and could be complementary. 

AC highlighted this is a crowded space and the Commission is quite settled on the subject of the inquiry. Terms of Reference are being drafted and looking to publish by the end of the month. Research colleagues are drafting a methodology paper to consider how we will gather evidence. This will also inform the scope of the inquiry.

The inquiry will be across GB. AC highlighted some of the contrasts between the three nations, such as minimum wage, employment contracts, regulations, data. The challenge of data gaps particularly in Scotland was noted. 

The Commission is establishing an internal steering group, which will report to the Race Board and ensure it is integrated with the wider race programme. The Commission is also planning to set up an external reference group.

JW noted that Scotland stakeholders are keen to be involved in a reference group around the inquiry and other pieces of the race programme. RC mentioned Wales stakeholders were also interested in this. 

LS thanked AC for providing a deeper insight into the inquiry.

It was noted in discussing these issues that there is a lack of BME representation amongst current Committee members and staff in attendance and the current Committee recruitment process is seeking to address this.

The Committee strongly endorsed Option B in the Board paper which the Board chose as the direction of the inquiry.

PA was involved in the initial Scotland and GB stakeholder meetings, and remarked how positive it is to see how the race programme has progressed.

MC highlighted how the term BAME may not be the most suitable when engaging with individuals. 

RO acknowledged that issues and structures are different in England, Wales and Scotland; but the experience of black and ethnic minority people on these issues will likely be the same across GB. 

NM noted there may be different demographics in Scotland that do not necessarily have different issues. NM and CM recommended considering gypsy/travellers, which is one of the most marginalised groups in Scotland and have particular experiences in relation to Covid.

AC noted colleagues in England are speaking with gypsy/traveller representatives and will need to explore whether the group sits within the employment focus of the Terms of Reference. Similar engagement is happening in Scotland. 

AC thanked Committee members for their comments. The Committee will be regularly updated as the work goes on. AC left the meeting.

(a) Revisions to IBF Programme
Luke Taylor (LT) and Sarah Munro (SM) joined the meeting. Apologies were received Rebecca Newsome. 

LT gave an overview of the proposal to move the publication date of the final Is Britain Fairer? (IBF) report by 12 months to December 2022. Between now and then, the Commission will publish a series of products in a phased approach. The first will be a Covid synthesis report around October. These will be brought together in the final report. 

The subjects of the individual reports have not yet been decided. The team will factor in the availability of different datasets at different timeframes in England, Wales and Scotland. The Committee will receive updates at appropriate points in the process.

LT also noted that evidence based content will continue to be provided to influence policy decisions in all nations.

SM spoke from the perspective of delivering Is Scotland Fairer? (ISF), and expects ISF to follow the same timeframe as IBF. It is unconfirmed whether ISF will mirror IBF’s modular publication of chapters over the next 2 years, or will wait to publish ISF as one complete report later. The Scotland Research team is working closely with the GB Research team to ensure IBF has Scottish context.

SM highlighted how stakeholder activity in Scotland needs to be managed carefully as similar stakeholders will be consulted on the strategic plan in a similar time period. 

LS noted she is the Chair of the Commissioner’s Working Group (CWG) on IBF. The CWG is confident in the revised programme, and sees it as an opportunity to maximise opportunities to report on Covid in the short term and ensuring we have a product that is fit for purpose in the longer term. 

Committee members supported the revised programme. There was clear endorsement that ISF should continue to be aligned with IBF.

LS asked that Scotland Committee members have the opportunity to see the Covid synthesis report prior to publication. 

LS thanked LT and SM for joining the meeting, and they left.

8. First Minister’s Taskforce on Human Rights
Alastair Pringle (AP) and LW represent the EHRC in the Taskforce. AP and LW gave an overview of the background of the Taskforce, its purpose, and progress made since October 2019. LW noted the briefing paper provided to Committee members should be treated as confidential and not shared. 

AP explained the current debate is focussed on the practicalities of how to incorporate a number of UN Human Rights Treaties into Domestic Law. This could be done in one Bill or multiple Bills, and there are benefits and issues with both. The preference of the Taskforce is for one Bill. 

Committee members were welcoming of these developments, and supported the one Bill approach. It is noted that contributions have been made by the Committee, particularly NM. 

NM welcomed the approach being taken by the Taskforce to incorporate the Treaties, and highlighted that all of the Treaties mentioned should be under consideration. 

NM described the civil society working group on incorporation that Amnesty is convening. The group aims to connect with sectors on incorporation and to build capacity for this in different sectors. The group is open to more members, and able to feed information into the Commission. 

NM noted the idea of an Equality Clause in the Incorporation Bill, and how it could potentially be a vehicle for human rights to go further in legal terms as well as policy terms. NM suggested perhaps looking at commencement of Section 14 of the Equality Act, and highlighted how an Equality Clause in terms of intersectionality could be very innovative. 

NM highlighted the important role of the Commission at GB level, particularly in relation to where there is divergence across Westminster and Holyrood, for example the Human Rights Act in the UK and how to expand and add to it in Scotland. 

CM has been undertaking scoping work around Making Rights Real, which is now a charity. CM has found strong resistance from some Public Authority leaders who question what difference the Act will make and where is the resource. Other leaders are receptive to how this would bring a transformational change. 

CM enquired about the Commission’s position on this in terms of pre-manifesto work.

In terms of the Commission’s manifesto influencing, Kenny Stewart (KS) noted the Commission has reached an agreement with SHRC and CYPCS to develop a joint statement that can be included in the respective asks documents. This will focus largely on social and economic recovery but will also seek support from parties on incorporation.

CM and NM offered to be involved in the Commission’s work with the Taskforce. It is noted that their terms of office on the Scotland Committee end in January 2021. Therefore some succession planning is required to ensure continued Committee engagement. LS also asked for something to be planned for CM and NM’s last Committee meeting. Action JW.

The Commission will be setting up a small internal GB working group, who will be working on the incorporation perspective and look at the Brexit perspectives, and identifying how we might influence UK Government on these issues. 

AP asked Committee members to contact Ruth Latusek (RL) if interested in being involved in the working group. Action Members.

RH highlighted how important this piece is from a GB perspective, and aligns with work on the UK Government proposed Human Rights Act review, which is expected to go ahead in 2021. Resources for these two pieces will therefore be stacked up in future reviews of the business plan as part of the 90 day review cycle. 

LS thanked AP and LW for this discussion. The Committee will receive further updates on the Taskforce as appropriate. 

9. Scotland Committee recruitment
JW gave an overview of the Scotland Committee recruitment strategy, and noted how it has been adapted to the current Covid environment. For example, public events have been redesigned as online webinars. 

The first webinar was held on 28th August, and approximately 55 people joined. There are two further webinars planned, and one is focussed on BAME applicants. PA and CM were panellists at the first webinar and shared their reflections on the positive engagement and quality of questions.

LS enquired about any potential barriers to applicants. 

PA and CM noted questions around young people – what participation on the Committee would be like for them, and how to create the right environment to encourage participation. 

VS suggested engaging with young person’s groups, such as the Scottish Youth Parliament. NM also suggested contacting Intercultural Youth Scotland and Scottish Human Rights Defenders who worked with the Children’s Commissioner.

RC noted the Wales Committee has tried to recruit young people, but there are difficulties for young applicants being able to demonstrate experience/competencies. RC would be interested in hearing how successful the Scotland Committee is with this.

CM enquired about the appropriateness of a competency based recruitment approach for applicants from non-traditional backgrounds, as well as the support for those once on the Committee. 

There was some discussion around how the recruitment strategy is promoting high levels of engagement with the Commission’s work, and how important it is to continue to mobilise this afterwards. It was agreed to bring ideas to the next meeting and look to embed this into the stakeholder plan. Action JW/VS.

LS thanked Committee members for being involved in the recruitment process. 

10. SQA
LW gave an update on the Commission’s work with SQA.

11. Reports
Scotland Commissioner and Committee members update
LS met with Christina McKelvie MSP, Minister for Older People and Equalities, in August to update on the Commission’s work.

In July, LS jointly hosted a roundtable of Scotland Business Representative Organisations (BROs) with Iain Stewart MP, Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Scotland. RH also attended the meeting. The Minister had offered a further meeting with the BROs. 

RH and Jackie Killeen, EHRC GB Director of Compliance, met with the Royal Society of Edinburgh (RSE) to talk about the race programme, and also the care piece and how it might link into the work of the RSE’s Commission on Race. EHRC will continue the engagement with RSE.

NM chaired the Scotland Directorate’s Sex PC stakeholder meeting in July and reiterated offer to chair another meeting before the end of her term on the Committee.

Legal Activity Report update
LW updated the Committee on recent legal activity. 

Draft Board meeting agenda 10th September 2020
The draft Board agenda was noted.

LS mentioned that Admin Control is being used increasingly to circulate consultation papers and reports to the Board and Committees in between meetings and that email and text alerts are sent when papers are posted. LS emphasised the importance of Committee members providing their views on these matters to inform the work of the Commission and from a governance perspective. 

Communications update
VS gave an update on communications activity. VS noted the challenge of pieces of work being picked up by the media due to the media’s focus on Covid. VS is looking at how to disseminate information through other channels in addition to a standard press release.

The launch of the Scotland Committee recruitment campaign received 30,000 impressions in the first week. Further content will be released during the recruitment period, including pre-recorded videos by LS, RH, Caroline Waters and a number of Committee members. VS gave thanks to all those who created videos. 

12. Any other business
RC thanked the Committee for inviting her to observe the meeting.

There was no other business and the meeting closed.

Close

Scotland Committee Meeting 6th November 2019 Action Points

	Agenda Item
	Action Points
	Who
	Completed 

	5. SHRC meeting follow up
	Meet with SHRC Chair Judith Robertson to provide feedback / suggestions for future meetings between Committee and SHRC. 
	LS
	Meeting with Judith Robertson on hold until post-Covid-19. 



Scotland Committee Meeting 2nd September 2020 Action Points

	Agenda Item
	Action Points
	Who
	Completed 

	8. First Minister’s Taskforce on Human Rights
	Succession planning for NM and CM when terms end in December.
Note CM and NM’s last meeting is in December.
	JW/
LS
	Taken into account by current Scotland Committee recruitment.

	8. First Minister’s Taskforce on Human Rights
	Contact RL if interested in being involved in the Taskforce working group.
	Mem-bers
	No Committee member has expressed interest as of 4th November.

	9. Scotland Committee recruitment
	Consider how to mobilise stakeholder engagement instigated by Committee recruitment strategy.
	JW/
VS
	Recruitment process currently on-going. In feedback to applicants and others who attended webinars we will look to ways to stay in contact.





	1
image1.jpeg
B Equalityand | Scotland

Human Rights

B Commission





